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Joint Audit Committee
Meeting Minutes

Date: 		Tuesday 17 September 2024

Time: 		1300hrs
	
Location: 	Strategic Headquarters, Eastleigh and Microsoft Teams

Committee Members:
Melvyn Neate (MN)              	Chair
Katherine Pears (KP)	Vice Chair
Gordon Manickam (GM)
Amanda Hassell (AH)
John Banks (JB)		

In Attendance:
Donna Jones (DJ)	Police & Crime Commissioner, HIOWC
Richard Croucher (RC)	Chief Finance Officer, HIOWC & OPCC
Andrea Tompkins (AT)	Head of Corporate Insights, HIOWC
Penelope Page (PP)	Head of Risk & Resilience, HIOWC
[bookmark: _Int_25asyd1x]Charlie Perrin (CP)                     Head of Operational Learning & Inspection, HIOWC
Eliot Glover (EG)	Head of Legal & Governance, OPCC
Kate Gunson (KG)			Chief of Staff, OPCC
Olan Jenkins (OJ)	Senior Business Manager, OPCC
Penny Knowles (PK)	Chief Internal Auditor, OPCC & HIOWC
Kevin Suter (KSu)	Ernst & Young
Jason Jones (JJ)	Ernst & Young
Gemma Farley (GF)	Principal Accountant, HCC
Jane Goddard (JG)	PA to Richard Croucher, HIOWC (minutes)
		 
Declaration of Interests (Item 1)
There were no declarations of interest.

Apologies (Item 2)
George White				Corporate Insights, HIOWC 
Karen Williams 				Staff Officer to Richard Croucher, HIOWC


689.	Chair’s Report (Item 3)
The committee members met today and discussed the CIPFA self-evaluation 
guidance, linked to action 109.  Members would be interested in feedback from the 
CC and PCC regarding how the committee is working and it was suggested this 
could be discussed at the next meeting on 19 November.

690.		Minutes, Action Log and Matters Arising (Item 4)
The minutes of the previous meeting, on 21 May 2024, were agreed as accurate.  

Updates were provided on the three outstanding actions, as below.

Action 109 – See 689 above.

Action 110 – The Annual Governance Statements have been updated following feedback received at the previous meeting.  Action closed.

Action 111 – This will be implemented for the next report.  Action closed.

691.	Statement of Accounts (Item 5) 
Verbal update provided as part of Item 7.

692.	Treasury Management Report (Item 6)
Report presented by GF and it was confirmed there has been full compliance with the CIPFA Code of Practice and the Treasury Management Strategy. 

There has been no new borrowing over this period and there is no expectation this will be needed for the foreseeable future.

Question from MN in relation to Table 1 and the footnote referring to optional refinancing.  GF confirmed this could be removed - as there are no loans that the PCC is not committed to repaying.

From section 5.4, MN asked for further information about Op Magenta.  RC advised this relates to the criminal investigation in to the Gosport War Memorial Hospital, being run by Kent Police.  HIOWC are required to fund the cost of this investigation, with support from a Home Office grant, and a significant amount is set aside each year for this purpose.  KP asked whether there were any expected timescales for completion.  As this is not an HIOWC investigation, no time frame can be given.

GM asked about the pay award and any implications this would have for treasury management.  RC advised that the police officer pay award has been agreed at 4.75%, with effect from 1 September 2024.  It is expected the police staff award will be similar, however this has not yet been agreed.  RC advised the increases have been budgeted for and will not affect treasury management.

693. 	External Audit Update (Item 7)	
KS provided an update on the current situation around the NAO backlog, noting that developments have been further delayed by the recent general election.  

[bookmark: _GoBack]There has been legislation in the last week setting a backstop date of 13 December 2024 for 2022/23 audits.  KS advised that a decision has been taken by EY to disclaim these audits; to enable focus on 2023/24.  RC stated that the Value for Money work for 2022/23 has already been completed.

The government backstop for the 2023/24 audits has been announced as 28 February 2025 and it was confirmed this work is in progress.  KS advised that firms have taken different approaches with regards to audit completion, with some disclaiming 2023/24, however it is considered unlikely many local authorities will receive audits for both years.  

MN asked about proposed timescales for signing off the Statement of Accounts.  RC advised that the next JAC meeting in November will provide a good opportunity to review this.  In answer to MN’s following question about transparency, RC confirmed the accounts would still be completed and published on the website, with an accompanying note to say they have not been audited.  

Further question from MN about the possible implications of EY identifying a concern during the 2023/24 audit, relating to 2022/23.  KS confirmed there will be no impact, as this is a hard reset and any issues with the current audit will be dealt with and closed as appropriate.

DJ added that advice has been taken with regards to whether disclaiming the earlier audit could have an impact on the PWLB borrowing status.  This is not expected to have a detrimental effect and DJ confirmed she is happy with the plan to concentrate on the 2023/24 audit.

MN asked for further background on the audit backlog and whether the issues are likely to repeat in the future.  KS advised that the recruitment situation has started to improve and that there has been more interest in vacancies, albeit experience and suitability for posts is limited.

In terms of next steps, KS advised that a prioritisation process is being run to allow focus on local authorities who have produced accounts and supported the process.  Staff will then be aligned to these audits and every effort will be made to meet the deadlines, although this cannot be guaranteed.  Due to the amount of work involved, KS stated it may not be possible to meet all deadlines in time for the next JAC meeting, however there will still be a form of engagement with committee members for their feedback.

MN asked whether there is a penalty for not complying with the February 2025 deadline.  RC advised this will affect the opening balance but is predominantly a reputational risk, as a register will be kept and publicised.

JJ provided an update on the planned 2023/24 work.  MN asked whether any significant issues had been discovered as part of the work so far.  KS reassured that no concerns had been identified this year, which adds a degree of reassurance to the 2022/23 Statement of Accounts.


[bookmark: OLE_LINK1]694. 	Internal Audit Progress Report (Item 8)	
Update provided by PK.  It is noted that work for Q2 is slightly behind schedule, however this was anticipated, owing to leave commitments of the team and those contributing to the reports.

All except one of the 2023 audits has been finalised, with Mandatory Training remaining outstanding.  

MN expressed disappointment that there are still overdue actions from reports dating from 2022 and 2023.  He asked whether the actions are likely to be completed, or if they can be accepted as low risk and removed.  In relation to the vetting review, RC advised that the measures put in place have not had the desired effect, so this is live and remains ongoing.  DJ added that transactional processes can take time to implement and show results, so it is recommended to retain the actions to allow future scrutiny.

The public session closed at 1350hrs
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